Independent Task Force Report No. 78

## Improving Pandemic Preparedness Lessons from COVID-19

Sylvia Mathews Burwell and Francis Fragos Townsend, *Chairs* Thomas J. Bollyky and Stewart M. Patrick, *Project Directors* 

## **ENDNOTES**

- Michael Levenson, "Scale of China's Wuhan Shutdown Is Believed to Be Without Precedent," *New York Times*, January 22, 2020, http://nytimes.com/2020/01/22/world/ asia/coronavirus-quarantines-history.html; and Emily Feng, "China Has Built Over 20 Mass Quarantine Centers for Coronavirus Patients in Wuhan," NPR, February 24, 2020, http://npr.org/2020/02/24/808995258/ china-has-built-over-20-mass-quarantine-centers-for-coronavirus-patients-in-wuha.
- Ben Casselman, "A Collapse That Wiped Out 5 Years of Growth, With No Bounce in Sight," *New York Times*, July 30, 2020, http://nytimes.com/2020/07/30/business/ economy/q2-gdp-coronavirus-economy.html.
- "Coronavirus 'Could Cost Global Economy \$8.8tn' Says ADB," BBC, May 15, 2020, http://bbc.com/news/business-52671992.
- Jennifer B. Nuzzo et al., "Preparedness for a High-Impact Respiratory Pathogen Pandemic," Johns Hopkins University Center for Health Security, September 2019, http://apps.who.int/gpmb/assets/thematic\_papers/tr-6.pdf.
- Katherine F. Smith et al., "Global Rise in Human Infectious Disease Outbreaks," *Journal of Royal Society Interface* 11, no. 101 (2014): 1–6, http://doi.org/10.1098/ rsif.2014.0950.
- Kate E. Jones et al., "Global Trends in Emerging Infectious Diseases," *Nature* 451 (2008): 990–93, http://doi.org/10.1038/nature06536.
- "World Health Report: Global Public Health Threats in the 21st Century," World Health Organization, 2007, http://who.int/whr/2007/overview/en/index1.html.
- International Tourism Highlights, 2019 Edition (Madrid: UN World Tourism Organization, 2019), http://e-unwto.org/doi/pdf/10.18111/9789284421152.
- Thomas J. Bollyky, "The Lost Cities and Towns of Asia and Africa," Think Global Health, December 11, 2019, http://thinkglobalhealth.org/article/ lost-cities-and-towns-asia-and-africa.
- Institute of Medicine, Microbial Threats to Health: Emergence, Detection, and Response (Washington, DC: National Academies Press, 2003), http://doi.org/10.17226/10636.

- Institute of Medicine, *Microbial Threats to Health*; and Homeland Security Council, "National Strategy for Pandemic Influenza" (Washington, DC: The White House, 2005), http://cdc.gov/flu/pandemic-resources/pdf/pandemic-influenza-strategy-2005. pdf.
- 12. Thomas J. Bollyky, *Plagues and the Paradoxes of Progress: Why the World Is Getting Healthier in Worrisome Ways* (Cambridge, MA: MIT Press, 2018), http://cfr.org/plagues.
- Jong-Wha Lee and Warwick J. McKibbin, "Estimating the Global Economic Cost of SARS," in *Learning from SARS: Preparing for the Next Disease Outbreak: Workshop Summary*, edited by Stacey Knobler et al. (Washington, DC: National Academies Press, 2004), http://doi.org/10.17226/10915; and CDC, "SARS (10 Years After)," March 3, 2016, http://cdc.gov/dotw/sars/index.html.
- "Cost of the Ebola Epidemic," Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, March 8, 2019, http://cdc.gov/vhf/ebola/pdf/impact-ebola-economy.pdf.
- Sang-il Lee, "Costly Lessons From the 2015 Middle East Respiratory Syndrome Coronavirus Outbreak in Korea," *Journal of Preventive Medicine & Public Health* 48, no. 6 (2015): 274–76, http://doi.org/10.3961/jpmph.15.064.
- Robert Arnold et al., A Potential Influenza Pandemic: Possible Macroeconomic Effects and Policy Issues (Washington, DC: Congressional Budget Office, 2005), http://cbo.gov/ sites/default/files/109th-congress-2005-2006/reports/12-08-birdflu.pdf.
- Ruiyun Li et al., "Substantial Undocumented Infection Facilitates the Rapid Dissemination of Novel Coronavirus (SARS-CoV-2)," *Science* 368, no. 6490 (2020): 489–93, doi:10.1126/science.abb3221.
- Ana S. Gonzalez-Reiche et al., "Introductions and Early Spread of SARS-CoV-2 in the New York City Area," *medRxiv preprint*, April 16, 2020, http://doi.org/10.1101/2020.0 4.08.20056929.
- Timothy M. Smith, "COVID-19 Casts New Light on an Old Problem: Drug Shortages," *American Medical Association*, May 6, 2020, http://ama-assn.org/delivering-care/public-health/covid-19-casts-new-light-old-problem-drug-shortages.
- 20. Celine McNicholas and Margaret Poydock, "Who Are Essential Workers? A Comprehensive Look at Their Wages, Demographics, and Unionization Rates,"

*Economic Policy Institute*, May 19, 2020, http://epi.org/blog/ who-are-essential-workers-a-comprehensive-look-at-their-wages-demographics-andunionization-rates.

- "Coronavirus in the U.S.: Latest Map and Case Count," New York Times, accessed May 21, 2020, http://nytimes.com/interactive/2020/us/coronavirus-us-cases.html#clusters.
- "More Than 40% of U.S. Coronavirus Deaths Are Linked to Nursing Homes," New York Times, updated July 30, 2020, http://nytimes.com/interactive/2020/us/ coronavirus-nursing-homes.html.
- Erin K. Stokes et al., "Coronavirus Disease 2019 Case Surveillance—United States, January 22–May 30, 2020," MMWR 69, no. 24 (2020): 759–65, dx.doi.org/10.15585/ mmwr.mm6924e2.
- Reis Thebault, Andrew Ba Tran, and Vanessa Williams, "The Coronavirus Is Infecting and Killing Black Americans at an Alarmingly High Rate," Washington Post, April 7, 2020, http://washingtonpost.com/nation/2020/04/07/ coronavirus-is-infecting-killing-black-americans-an-alarmingly-high-rate-postanalysis-shows.
- 25. Miriam Jordan and Richard A. Oppel Jr., "For Latinos and COVID-19, Doctors Are Seeing an 'Alarming' Disparity," *New York Times*, May 7, 2020, http://nytimes. com/2020/05/07/us/coronavirus-latinos-disparity.html; and "Racial Data Dashboard," COVID Tracking Project, *Atlantic*, accessed June 23, 2020, http://covidtracking.com/ race/dashboard.
- 26. Wolters Kluwer Health, "High Rates of COVID-19 on American Indian Reservations— Water and Language Barriers Affect Risk," *EurekAlert!*, May 26, 2020 http://eurekalert. org/pub\_releases/2020-05/wkh-hro052620.php; "COVID-19 in New Mexico," New Mexico Department of Health, accessed August 31, 2020, http://cvprovider.nmhealth. org/public-dashboard.html; and "Quick Facts: New Mexico," U.S. Census Bureau, accessed June 23, 2020, http://census.gov/quickfacts/NM.
- 27. Joshua Lederberg, "Medical Science, Infectious Disease, and the Unity of Humankind," *Journal of the American Medical Association* 260, no. 5 (1988): 684–85.
- Pandemic preparedness expenditures amounted to 0.00523 percent of global GDP in 2018. "The Case for Investing in Pandemic Preparedness," in *The Neglected Dimension* of Global Security: A Framework to Counter Infectious Disease Crises (Washington, DC: National Academies Press, 2016), http://ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK368391.
- 29. "Deaths From Terrorism, 2017," Our World in Data, accessed June 23, 2020, http:// ourworldindata.org/grapher/fatalities-from-terrorism; John Pike et al., "Catastrophic Risk? Waking Up to the Reality of a Pandemic," EcoHealth (April 2020): 1–5, http://doi. org/10.1007/s10393-020-01479-8; and Kristina Zucchi, "What Countries Spend on Antiterrorism," Investopedia, October 26, 2018, http://investopedia.com/articles/ investing/061215/what-countries-spend-antiterrorism.asp.
- Hayley Stutzman, Angela E. Micah, and Joseph L Dieleman, "Funding Pandemic Preparedness: A Global Public Good," *Think Global Health*, April 23, 2020, http:// thinkglobalhealth.org/article/funding-pandemic-preparedness-global-public-good.
- 31. Kim Krisberg, "Trump Budget Proposal a Disinvestment in U.S. Health: Cuts to CDC, HRSA," *The Nation's Health* 50, no. 2 (2020): 1–10, http://thenationshealth.

aphapublications.org/content/50/2/1.2; "Statement From the Press Secretary on the Global Health Security Agenda," White House, March 12, 2018, http://whitehouse.gov/briefings-statements/statement-press-secretary-global-health-security-agenda; and "Global Health Security Agenda," accessed June 23, 2020, http://ghsagenda.org.

- 32. Crystal Watson et al., "Federal Funding for Health Security in FY2019," *Health Security* 16, no. 5 (2018), http://doi.org/10.1089/hs.2018.0077.
- "Ministerial Declaration," 42nd Annual Meeting of Ministers for Foreign Affairs of the Group of 77, New York, September 27, 2018, https://www.g77.org/doc/ Declaration2018.htm.
- 34. Global Preparedness Monitoring Board (GPMB), A World at Risk: Annual Report on Global Preparedness for Health Emergencies (Geneva: World Health Organization, 2019), http://apps.who.int/gpmb/assets/annual\_report/GPMB\_annualreport\_2019. pdf; The four commitments were undertaken by health ministers Elmau in 2015, Ise-Shima in 2016, Charlevoix in 2018, and Biarritz in 2019.
- 35. GPMB, A World at Risk, 20.
- 36. Independent Oversight and Advisory Committee for the WHO Health Emergencies Programme, "Interim Report on WHO's Response to COVID-19: January-April 2020," World Health Organization, April 2020, http://who.int/about/who\_reform/emergencycapacities/oversight-committee/IOAC-interim-report-on-COVID-19.pdf.
- Center for Health Security, NTI, and Economist Intelligence Unit, *Global Health* Security Index (Washington, DC: Nuclear Threat Initiative, 2019), http://ghsindex.org/ wp-content/uploads/2020/04/2019-Global-Health-Security-Index.pdf.
- 38. Sawyer Crosby, Joseph L. Dieleman, Samantha Kiernan, and Thomas J. Bollyky, "All Bets Are off for Measuring Pandemic Preparedness," Think Global Health, June 30, 2020, http://thinkglobalhealth.org/article/ all-bets-are-measuring-pandemic-preparedness.
- 39. Yanzhong Huang, "China's Public Health Response to the COVID-19 Outbreak," *China Leadership Monitor* 64 (Summer 2020), http://prcleader.org/huang.
- Jeremy Page and Lingling Wei, "China's CDC, Built to Stop Pandemics Like Covid, Stumbled When It Mattered Most," *Wall Street Journal*, August 17, 2020, http://wsj. com/articles/ chinas-cdc-built-to-stop-pandemics-stumbled-when-it-mattered-most-11597675108.
- Chaolin Huang et al., "Clinical Features of Patients Infected With 2019 Novel Coronavirus in Wuhan, China," *The Lancet* 395 (2020): 497–506, http://doi. org/10.1016/S0140-6736(20)30183-5.
- Susan V. Lawrence, "COVID-19 and China: A Chronology of Events (December 2019– January 2020)," CRS Report no. R46354 (Washington: Congressional Research Service, May 13, 2020), https://fas.org/sgp/crs/row/R46354.pdf.
- 43. Jeremy Page, Wenxin Fan, and Natasha Khan, "How It All Started: China's Early Coronavirus Missteps," *Wall Street Journal*, March 6, 2020, http://wsj.com/articles/ how-it-all-started-chinas-early-coronavirus-missteps-11583508932.
- 44. Edward C. Holmes and Yong-Zhen Zhang, "Novel 2019 Coronavirus Genome," January 10, 2020, http://virological.org/t/novel-2019-coronavirus-genome/319.

- 45. Wuhan Municipal Health Commission, "Bulletin Regarding Viral Pneumonia of Unknown Cause," January 11, 2020.
- "China Confirms Human-to-Human Transmission of 2019-nCoV, Infection of Medical Staff," Xinhua, January 20, 2020, http://xinhuanet.com/english/2020-01/20/c\_138721785.htm.
- 47. Nicola Smith, "They Wanted to Take Us Sightseeing. I Stayed in the Hotel,' Says First Foreign Official to Enter Wuhan," *Telegraph*, May 6, 2020, http://telegraph.co.uk/ global-health/science-and-disease.
- 48. "China Confirms Human-to-Human Transmission."
- 49. Lawrence, "COVID-19 and China."
- Thomas J. Bollyky and David P. Fidler, "The Decline in Virus Sample Sharing Is Not Just About China," CNN, September 8, 2018, http://cnn.com/2018/09/08/opinions/chinavirus-sample-sharing-bollyky-fidler/index.html.
- 51. Shengjie Lai et al., "Effect of Non-Pharmaceutical Interventions to Contain COVID-19 in China," *Nature*, May 2020, http://doi.org/10.1038/s41586-020-2293-x.
- Samantha Kiernan and Madeleine DeVita, "Travel Restrictions on China Due to COVID-19," Think Global Health, April 6, 2020, http://thinkglobalhealth.org/article/ travel-restrictions-china-due-covid-19.
- "The U.S. Government and the World Health Organization," Kaiser Family Foundation, April 16, 2020, http://kff.org/coronavirus-covid-19/fact-sheet/ the-u-s-government-and-the-world-health-organization.
- 54. Independent Oversight and Advisory Committee for the WHO Health Emergencies Program, "Interim Report on WHO's Response to COVID-19."
- 55. Kai Kupferschmidt and Jon Cohen, "WHO Launches Global Megatrial of the Four Most Promising Coronavirus Treatments," *Science*, March 22, 2020, http://sciencemag. org/news/2020/03/ who-launches-global-megatrial-four-most-promising-coronavirus-treatments.
- 56. Stephen Buranyi, "The WHO v Coronavirus: Why It Can't Handle the Pandemic," *Guardian*, April 10, 2020, http://theguardian.com/news/2020/apr/10/ world-health-organization-who-v-coronavirus-why-it-cant-handle-pandemic.
- Helen Branswell, "WHO Stops Short of Declaring Ebola Crisis a Global Health Emergency," STAT News, April 12, 2019, https://statnews.com/2019/04/12/ who-stops-short-of-declaring-ebola-crisis-a-global-health-emergency.
- "China Delayed Releasing Coronavirus Info, Frustrating WHO," Associated Press, June 3, 2020, http://apnews.com/3c061794970661042b18d5aeaaed9fae.
- 59. "Strengthening Health Security by Implementing the International Health Regulations (2005)," World Health Organization, 2005, http://who.int/ihr/annex\_2/en/; Mark Eccleston-Turner and Adam Kamradt-Scott, "Transparency in IHR Emergency Committee Decision Making: The Case for Reform," *BMJ Global Health* 4 (2019), http://doi.org/10.1136/bmjgh-2019-001618; and Lucia Mullen et al., "An Analysis of International Health Regulations Emergency Committees and Public Health Emergency of International Concern Designations," *BMJ Global Health* 5 (2020), http:// doi.org/10.1136/bmjgh-2020-002502.

- 60. "Advice for International Travel and Trade in Relation to the Outbreak of Pneumonia Caused by a New Coronavirus in China," World Health Organization, January 10, 2020, http://who.int/news-room/articles-detail/ who-advice-for-international-travel-and-trade-in-relation-to-the-outbreak-ofpneumonia-caused-by-a-new-coronavirus-in-china.
- 61. "Updated WHO Advice for International Traffic in Relation to the Outbreak of the Novel Coronavirus 2019-nCoV," World Health Organization, January 24, 2020, http:// who.int/news-room/articles-detail/ updated-who-advice-for-international-traffic-in-relation-to-the-outbreak-of-the-novelcoronavirus-2019-ncov-24-jan.
- 62. "Coronavirus Disease 2019 (COVID-19) Situation Report 67," World Health Organization, March 27, 2020, http://who.int/docs/default-source/coronaviruse/ situation-reports/20200327-sitrep-67-covid-19.pdf.
- 63. "Coronavirus Disease 2019."
- 64. Matteo Chinazzi et al., "The Effect of Travel Restrictions on the Spread of the 2019 Novel Coronavirus (COVID-19) Outbreak," *Science* 368, no. 6489 (April 2020): 395– 400, http://doi.org/10.1126/science.aba9757; and Huaiyu Tian et al., "The Impact of Transmission Control Measures During the First 50 Days of the COVID-19 Epidemic in China," *medRxiv*, March 10, 2020, http://doi.org/10.1101/2020.01.30.20019844.
- 65. "Statement from the Travel and Transport Task Force on Ebola Virus Disease Outbreak in West Africa," World Health Organization, November 7, 2014, http://who.int/newsroom/ detail/07-11-2014-statement-from-the-travel-and-transport-task-force-on-ebola-virusdisease-outbreak-in-west-africa.
- 66. Nicole A. Errett, Lauren M. Sauer, and Lainie Rutkow, "An Integrative Review of the Limited Evidence on International Travel Bans as an Emerging Infectious Disease Disaster Control Measure," *Journal of Emergency Management* 8, no. 1 (2020): 7–14, http://doi.org/10.5055/JEM.2020.0446.
- 67. "How the G20 Can Hasten Recovery From COVID-19," PIIE Briefing 20-1, ed. Maurice Obstfeld and Adam S. Posen, Peterson Institute for International Economics, April 2020, http://piie.com/publications/piie-briefings/ how-g20-can-hasten-recovery-covid-19.
- Josh Lederman, "U.S. Insisting That the U.N. Call Out Chinese Origins of the Coronavirus," NBC News, March 25, 2020, http://nbcnews.com/politics/ national-security/u-s-insisting-u-n-call-out-chinese-origins-coronavirus-n1169111.
- 69. Stewart Patrick, "When the System Fails: COVID-19 and the Costs of Global Dysfunction," *Foreign Affairs* 99, no. 4 (July/August 2020), http://foreignaffairs.com/articles/world/2020-06-09/when-system-fails.
- 70. The same, of course, can be said of China. Ian Sample, "Research Finds Huge Impact of Interventions on Spread of COVID-19," *Guardian*, March 11, 2020, http://theguardian. com/world/2020/mar/11/ research-finds-huge-impact-of-interventions-on-spread-of-covid-19.
- 71. Sen Pei, Sasikiran Kandula, and Jeffrey Shaman, "Differential Effects of Intervention Timing on COVID-19 Spread in the United States," *medRxiv*, May 20, 2020, http://

medrxiv.org/content/10.1101/2020.05.15.20103655v1.full.pdf. Other studies have reached similar conclusions. See Britta L. Jewell and Nicholas P. Jewell, "The Huge Cost of Waiting to Contain the Pandemic," *New York Times*, April 14, 2020, http://nytimes. com/2020/04/14/opinion/covid-social-distancing.html; and Ellen Cranley, "Fauci: 'No One Is Going to Deny' That Lives Would Have Been Saved If U.S. Coronavirus Response Came Sooner," *Business Insider*, April 12, 2020, http://businessinsider.com/ fauci-coronavirus-trump-policies-could-saved-lives-2020-4.

- "National Strategy for Pandemic Influenza: Implementation Plan," White House, 2006, 72. http://georgewbush-whitehouse.archives.gov/homeland/pandemic-influenzaimplementation.html; "President Obama Releases National Strategy for Countering Biological Threats," White House, December 9, 2009, http://obamawhitehouse. archives.gov/the-press-office/president-obama-releases-national-strategy-counteringbiological-threats; "Executive Order - Advancing the Global Health Security Agenda to Achieve a World Safe and Secure From Infectious Disease Threats," White House November 4, 2016, http://obamawhitehouse.archives.gov/the-press-office/2016/11/04/ executive-order-advancing-global-health-security-agenda-achieve-world; "National Biodefense Strategy," White House, 2018, whitehouse.gov/wp-content/ uploads/2018/09/National-Biodefense-Strategy.pdf; "United States Government Global Health Security Strategy," White House, 2019, http://whitehouse.gov/ wp-content/uploads/2019/05/GHSS.pdf; and office of the Assistant Secretary for Preparedness and Response, "National Health Security Strategy 2019–2022," U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, January 16, 2019, http://phe.gov/ Preparedness/planning/authority/nhss/Documents/NHSS-Strategy-508.pdf.
- Pandemic and All-Hazards Preparedness and Advancing Innovation Act of 2019, S.1379, 116th Cong. (2019), http://congress.gov/bill/116th-congress/senate-bill/1379.
- Dan Diamond, "Inside America's 2-Decade Failure to Prepare for Coronavirus," *Politico*, April 11, 2020, http://politico.com/news/magazine/2020/04/11/ america-two-decade-failure-prepare-coronavirus-179574.
- "U.S. Global Health Budget: Global Health Security," Kaiser Family Foundation, March 2020, http://files.kff.org/attachment/Fact-Sheet-US-Global-Health-Budget-Global-Health-Security.pdf.
- 76. David E. Sanger, Eric Lipton, Eileen Sullivan, and Michael Crowley, "Before Virus Outbreak, a Cascade of Warnings Went Unheeded," *New York Times*, March 19, 2020, http://nytimes.com/2020/03/19/us/politics/trump-coronavirus-outbreak.html.
- 77. "Christopher M. Kirchhoff to Ambassador Susan E. Rice, July 11, 2016," in Memorandum for Ambassador Susan E. Rice: NSC Lessons Learned Study on Ebola, http:// int.nyt.com/data/documenthelper/6823-national-security-counciebola/05bd797500ea55be0724/optimized/full.pdf#page=1; Dan Diamond and Nahal Toosi, "Trump Team Failed to Follow NSC's Pandemic Playbook," Politico, March 25, 2020, http://politico.com/news/2020/03/25/trump-coronavirus-national-securitycouncil-149285; and Victoria Knight, "Evidence Shows Obama Team Left a Pandemic 'Game Plan' for Trump Administration," Kaiser Health News, May 15, 2020, http://khn. org/news/ evidence-shows-obama-team-left-a-pandemic-game-plan-for-trump-administration.
- 78. "A National Blueprint for Biodefense: Leadership and Major Reform Needed to Optimize Efforts," Bipartisan Commission on Biodefense, October 2015, http://

biodefensecommission.org/reports/a-national-blueprint-for-biodefense; Center for International and Security Studies (CSIS) Commission on Strengthening America's Health Security, "Ending the Cycle of Crisis and Complacency in U.S. Global Health Security," Center for Strategic and International Studies, November 18, 2019, http:// healthsecurity.csis.org/final-report.

- 79. Diamond and Toosi, "Trump Team Failed"; and Jimmy Kolker, "The U.S. Government Was Not Adequately Prepared for Coronavirus at Home or Abroad," *American Diplomacy*, May 2020, http://americandiplomacy.web.unc.edu/2020/05/ the-u-s-government-was-not-adequately-prepared-for-coronavirus-at-home-or-abroad.
- 80. "President Trump Needs to Step Up on the Coronavirus," *National Review*, March 10, 2020, http://nationalreview.com/2020/03/president-trump-needs-to-step-up-on-the-coronavirus; and Abby Goodnough, "CDC Calls on Schools to Reopen, Downplaying Health Risks," *New York Times*, July 24, 2020, http://nytimes.com/2020/07/24/health/cdc-schools-coronavirus.html.
- 81. Michelle M. Mello, Jeremy A. Greene, and Joshua M. Sharfstein, "Attacks on Public Health Officials During COVID-19," JAMA Network, August 5, 2020, https:// jamanetwork.com/journals/jama/fullarticle/2769291; and Katie Rogers, "After Attacks From Trump Aides, Fauci Says 'Let's Stop This Nonsense' and Focus on Virus," *New York Times*, July 15, 2020, http://nytimes.com/2020/07/15/us/politics/fauci-navarrocoronavirus.html.
- 82. Robinson Meyer and Alexis C. Madrigal, "Exclusive: The Strongest Evidence Yet That America Is Botching Coronavirus Testing," *Atlantic*, March 6, 2020, http://theatlantic. com/health/archive/2020/03/how-many-americans-have-been-testedcoronavirus/607597; and German Lopez, "The Trump Administration's Botched Coronavirus Response, Explained," Vox, April 2, 2020, vox.com/policy-andpolitics/2020/3/14/21177509/coronavirus-trump-covid-19-pandemic-response.
- Robinson Meyer, "There's One Big Reason the U.S. Economy Can't Reopen," *Atlantic*, May 8, 2020, http://theatlantic.com/science/archive/2020/05/ theres-only-one-way-out-of-this-mess/611431.
- Scott Patterson and Sarah Krouse, "Billions in Federal Covid-19 Testing Funds Still Unspent," *Wall Street Journal*, updated August 21, 2020, http://wsj.com/articles/ billions-in-federal-covid-19-testing-funds-still-unspent-11598014623.
- "The Impact of Chronic Underfunding on America's Public Health System: Trends, Risks, and Recommendations, 2020," Trust for America's Health, April 2020, http:// tfah.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/04/TFAH2020PublicHealthFunding.pdf.
- 86. National Association of County and City Health Officials, *The Forces of Change in America's Local Public Health System* (Washington, DC: National Association of County and City Health Officials, 2018), http://nacchoprofilestudy.org/forces-of-change.
- 87. "Stockpile Responses," Public Health Emergency, U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, July 2, 2020, http://phe.gov/about/sns/Pages/responses.aspx.
- 88. In 2018, the stockpile was transferred from the auspices of the CDC to the office of the Assistant Secretary for Preparedness and Response in the Department of Health and Human Services, as part of an effort to consolidate national pandemic response. Lena H. Sun, "Inside the Secret U.S. Stockpile Meant to Save Us All in a Bioterror Attack,"

Washington Post, April 24, 2018, http://washingtonpost.com/news/to-your-health/ wp/2018/04/24/ inside-the-secret-u-s-stockpile-meant-to-save-us-all-in-a-bioterror-attack.

- Melissa Quinn, "What You Need to Know About the Strategic National Stockpile," CBS News, April 7, 2020, http://cbsnews.com/ news/q-a-with-greg-burel-former-director-of-the-strategic-national-stockpile.
- 90. Adam Clark Estes, "America's Emergency Medical Stockpile Is Almost Empty. Nobody Knows What Happens Next," Vox, April 7, 2020, http://vox.com/ recode/2020/4/3/21206170/ us-emergency-stockpile-jared-kushner-almost-empty-coronavirus-medical-suppliesventilators.
- 91. Sarah Fitzpatrick, "Why the Strategic National Stockpile Isn't Meant to Solve a Crisis Like Coronavirus," NBC News, March 28, 2020, http://nbcnews.com/health/healthcare/why-strategic-national-stockpile-isn-t-meant-solve-crisis-coronavirus-n1170376.
- 92. Pamela Wood and Luke Broadwater, "Maryland Secures 500,000 Coronavirus Tests from South Korea; Hogan's Initiative Sparks Criticism from Trump," *Baltimore Sun*, April 20, 2020, http://baltimoresun.com/coronavirus/bs-md-hogan-testing-20200420atxs3grvbjdgphzzt4tfhuhnbm-story.html.
- 93. World Bank and World Trade Organization, Global Value Chain Development Report 2019: Technological Innovation, Supply Chain Trade and Workers in a Globalized World (Geneva: World Trade Organization, 2019), http://documents.worldbank.org/curated/ en/384161555079173489/ Global-Value-Chain-Development-Report-2019-Technological-Innovation-Supply-Chain-Trade-and-Workers-in-a-Globalized-World.
- 94. Ben Westcott and Hilary Whiteman, "Australian Leader Warns Coronavirus Outbreak Is a 'Once-in-100 Year' Crisis," CNN, March 18, 2020, http://cnn.com/2020/03/18/ australia/coronavirus-covid-19-update-australia-intl-hnk/index.html.
- 95. Michael T. Osterholm and Mark Olshaker, "Chronicle of a Pandemic Foretold: Learning From the COVID-19 Failure—Before the Next Outbreak Arrives," *Foreign Affairs* 99, no. 4 (July/August 2020), http://foreignaffairs.com/articles/united-states/2020-05-21/ coronavirus-chronicle-pandemic-foretold.
- 96. COVID-19: Lessons Learned to Prepare for the Next Pandemic: Statement Before the Senate Committee on Health, Education, Labor, and Pensions, 116th Cong. (2020) (statement of William Frist, Former U.S. Senate Majority Leader), http://help.senate.gov/hearings/ covid-19-lessons-learned-to-prepare-for-the-next-pandemic.
- 97. Thomas A. Daschle et al., "Health Defense Operations Letter to Congress," Letter, From Prevent Epidemics Resources, May 5, 2020, http://preventepidemics.org/ wp-content/uploads/2020/05/Health-Defense-Operations-Letter-to-Congress\_05.05.20.pdf; "Health Defense Operations Funding," Prevent Epidemics, May 12, 2020, http://preventepidemics.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/05/HDO-1pager.pdf; and Tom Daschle and Tom Ridge, "America Is Paying a Horrific Price for Neglecting Public Health," USA Today, July 9, 2020, http://usatoday.com/story/ opinion/2020/07/09/

daschle-ridge-nation-pays-high-price-neglect-public-health-column/5396654002.

- Saad B. Omer, "The CDC Is Our Best Defense Against Pandemics. It Needs Reform— Now," Washington Post, May 19, 2020, http://washingtonpost.com/ outlook/2020/05/19/cdc-reforms-coronavirus.
- 99. "The Impact of Chronic Underfunding."
- 100. Juliette Kayyem, "Trump Leaves States to Fend for Themselves," Atlantic, March 17, 2020, http://theatlantic.com/ideas/archive/2020/03/america-has-never-had-50-state-disaster-before/608155; and Paul LeBlanc, "Hogan: Maryland Protected Coronavirus Tests It Secured from South Korea 'Like Fort Knox'," CNN, April 30, 2020, http://cnn. com/2020/04/30/politics/larry-hogan-coronavirus-masks-national-guard/index.html.
- 101. Rebecca L. Haffajee and Michelle M. Mello, "Thinking Globally, Acting Locally The U.S. Response to Covid-19," *New England Journal of Medicine* 382, no. 22 (2020), https://www.nejm.org/doi/full/10.1056/NEJMp2006740.
- 102. Hans Blix, "The Role of Inspection as a Part of the Effort to Prevent the Possession of Weapons of Mass Destruction," Lecture, Fourth Training Course for Future Staff of UNMOVIC, Ottawa, May 2001, http://un.org/Depts/unmovic/ExecChair/Blix%20 in%20Ottawa.htm; and "IAEA Safeguards Overview: Comprehensive Safeguards Agreements and Additional Protocols," n.d., International Atomic Energy Agency, http://iaea.org/publications/factsheets/iaea-safeguards-overview.
- 103. Rob Berschinksi, "What the UN Security Council Can Do on Coronavirus: A Global Goods Coordination," Just Security, March 24, 2020, http://justsecurity.org/69336/ what-the-un-security-council-can-do-on-coronavirus-a-global-goods-coordinationmechanism.
- 104. Tom Daschle and Bill Frist, Building Prosperity, Stability, and Security Through Strategic Health Diplomacy: A Study of 15 Years of PEPFAR (Washington, DC: Bipartisan Policy Center, July 2018), http://bipartisanpolicy.org/report/ building-prosperity-stability-and-security-through-strategic-health-diplomacy-a-studyof-15-years-of-pepfar.
- 105. Stewart M. Patrick, "Another Victim of COVID-19: Sustainable Development," World Politics Review, May 4, 2020, http://worldpoliticsreview.com/articles/28732/ another-victim-of-covid-19-sustainable-development.
- 106. "Covid-19 Threatens Global Safety Net," New York Times, April 22, 2020, http:// nytimes.com/2020/04/22/opinion/covid-who-imf.html; and Adam Tooze, "A Global Pandemic Bailout Was Coming—Until America Stopped It," Foreign Policy, April 17, 2020, http://foreignpolicy.com/2020/04/17/ global-pandemic-bailout-imf-world-bank-meetings-america-sdrs.
- 107. Stephanie Oum, Adam Wexler, and Jennifer Kates, "The U.S. Response to Coronavirus: Summary of the Coronavirus Preparedness and Response Supplemental Appropriations Act, 2020," Kaiser Family Foundation, March 11, 2020, http://kff.org/ global-health-policy/issue-brief/ the-u-s-response-to-coronavirus-summary-of-the-coronavirus-preparedness-andresponse-supplemental-appropriations-act-2020.
- 108. Ben Parker, "COVID-19 Aid Funding: The Many Pots and Pitfalls," New Humanitarian, June 3, 2020, https//thenewhumanitarian.org/news/2020/06/03/keeping-trackcoronavirus-aid-funding; and "World Bank Group Announces Up to \$12 Billion Immediate Support for COVID-19 Country Response," World Bank Press release,

March 3, 2020, http://worldbank.org/en/news/press-release/2020/03/03/ world-bank-group-announces-up-to-12-billion-immediate-support-for-covid-19country-response.

- 109. Lucie Gadenne and Maitreesh Ghatak, "How to Reorganise the World Health Organization—and How to Finance It," *LSE Business Review*, June 5, 2020, http://blogs. lse.ac.uk/businessreview/2020/06/05/ how-to-reorganise-the-world-health-organization-and-how-to-finance-it.
- 110. GPMB, *A World at Risk*; CSIS Commission on Strengthening America's Health Security, "Ending the Cycle of Crisis and Complacency."
- 111. "Global Health Security Index: Building Collective Action and Accountability," GHS Index, October 2019, 12, http://ghsindex.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/10/2019-Global-Health-Security-Index.pdf.
- 112. Osterholm and Olshaker, "Learning From the COVID-19 Failure."
- 113. CDC, Interim Pre-pandemic Planning Guidance: Community Strategy for Pandemic Influenza Mitigation in the United States, February 2007, http://cdc.gov/flu/pandemicresources/pdf/community\_mitigation-sm.pdf.
- 114. Laura Barrón-López, Adam Cancryn, Maya King, and Darius Tahir, "Missing Data Veils Coronavirus Damage to Minority Communities," *Politico*, June 14, 2020, http:// politico.com/news/2020/06/14/ missing-data-veils-coronavirus-damage-to-minority-communities-316198.
- 115. An Unequal Burden: Addressing Racial Health Disparities in the Coronavirus Pandemic, Before the House Oversight and Reform Select Subcommittee on the Coronavirus Crisis, 116th Congress (2020) (statement Leana Wen, MD, MSc, Visiting Professor, George Washington University Milken School of Public Health), http://oversight.house.gov/ legislation/briefings/select-subcommittee-briefing-on-racial-health-disparities-incoronavirus; and Lisa A. Cooper and Joshua M. Sharfstein, "A Game Plan to Help the Most Vulnerable," Politico, April 7, 2020, politico.com/news/agenda/2020/04/07/ game-plan-to-help-those-most-vulnerable-to-covid-19-171863.
- 116. Lawrence O. Gostin and Rebecca Katz, "The International Health Regulations: The Governing Framework for Global Health Security," *Milbank Quarterly* 94, no. 2 (2016): 264–313, http://milbank.org/wp-content/files/documents/The\_Governing\_ Framework\_for\_GlobalHealth\_Security.pdf.
- 117. WHO, Implementation of the International Health Regulation (2005): Report of the Review Committee on the Functioning of the International Health Regulations (2005) in Relation to Pandemic (H1N1) 2009, (2011) (Sixty-Fourth World Health Assembly, 2011), http:// apps.who.int/gb/ebwha/pdf\_files/WHA64/A64\_10-en.pdf.
- 118. WHO, "Report of the Ebola Interim Assessment Panel" (Geneva: World Health Organization, 2015), https://www.who.int/csr/resources/publications/ebola/report-bypanel.pdf.
- 119. Rebecca Katz, "Pandemic Policy Can Learn From Arms Control," *Nature* 575, no. 259 (November 12, 2019), http://www.nature.com/articles/d41586-019-03452-0.
- 120. Gostin and Katz, "International Health Regulations."
- 121. WHO, Policy Statement on Data Sharing by the World Health Organization in the Context of Public Health Emergencies (Geneva: World Health Organization, 2016), http://who.

int/ihr/procedures/SPG\_data\_sharing.pdf; and Michelle Rourke et al., "Policy Opportunities to Enhance Sharing for Pandemic Research," *Science* 368, no. 6492 (2020), 716–18, http://doi.org/10.1126/science.abb9342.

- 122. Bollyky and Fidler, "Decline in Virus Sample Sharing."
- 123. "International Health Regulations Emergency Committee on Novel Coronavirus in China," transcript, World Health Organization, January 23, 2020, http://who.int/docs/ default-source/coronaviruse/transcripts/ihr-emergency-committee-for-pneumoniadue-to-the-novel-coronavirus-2019-ncov-press-briefing-transcript-23012020. pdf?sfvrsn=c1fd337e\_2.
- 124. Mark Eccleston-Turner and Adam Kamradt-Scott, "Transparency in IHR Emergency Committee Decision Making: The Case for Reform," *BMJ Global Health* 4, no. 2 (2019), http://doi.org/10.1136/bmjgh-2019-001618; and Lucia Mullen et al., "An Analysis of International Health Regulations Emergency Committees and Public Health Emergency of International Concern Designations," *BMJ Global Health* 5, no. 6 (2020), http://doi.org/10.1136/bmjgh-2020-002502.
- 125. Dylan B. George et al., "Technology to Advance Infectious Disease Forecasting for Outbreak Management," *Nature Communications* 10, no. 3932 (2019), http://ncbi.nlm. nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC6718692/pdf/41467\_2019\_Article\_11901.pdf.
- 126. Andrew Joseph, "Contact Tracing Could Help Avoid Another Lockdown. Can It Work in the U.S.?," STAT News, May 29, 2020, http://statnews.com/2020/05/29/ contact-tracing-can-it-help-avoid-more-lockdowns.
- Dylan Scott, "What Good Digital Contact Tracing Might Look Like," Vox, April 22, 2020, http://vox.com/2020/4/22/21231443/coronavirus-contact-tracing-app-states.
- 128. Andrew M. Cuomo, "Let's End the Wait for Coronavirus Test Results. Here's How," New York Times, July 31, 2020, http://nytimes.com/2020/07/31/opinion/coronavirustesting-cuomo.html.
- 129. Patrick Howell O'Neill, "Five Things We Need to Do to Make Contact Tracing Really Work," *MIT Technology Review*, April 28, 2020, http://technologyreview. com/2020/04/28/1000714/ five-things-to-make-contact-tracing-work-covid-pandemic-apple-google.
- 130. Alex Rogers, "House to Introduce Bill to Create a National Public Health Corps," CNN, May 11, 2020, http://cnn.com/2020/05/11/politics/ national-public-health-corps-proposal.
- 131. Marsha Blackburn, "The Coronavirus Outbreak Exposes the U.S.'s Pharma Supply Chain Vulnerability," *STAT News*, February 14, 2020, https://statnews. com/2020/02/14/coronavirus-outbreak-exposes-weak-link-us-drug-supply-chain.
- 132. Anthony Lakavage, "Covid-19 Has Exposed Cracks in the Global Medicines Supply Chain. We Need to Fix Them," STAT News, June 2, 2020, https://statnews. com/2020/06/02/covid-19-exposed-cracks-global-medicines-supply-chain.
- 133. Thomas J. Bollyky and Chad P. Bown, "The Tragedy of Vaccine Nationalism: Only Cooperation Can End the Pandemic," *Foreign Affairs*, July 27, 2020, https://www. foreignaffairs.com/articles/united-states/2020-07-27/vaccine-nationalism-pandemic.
- 134. Bollyky and Bown, "The Tragedy of Vaccine Nationalism."

- 135. Robert Wood Johnson Foundation, "Health Equity Principles for State and Local Leaders in Responding to, Reopening and Recovering from COVID-19," accessed August 25, 2020, http://rwjf.org/en/library/research/2020/05/health-equity-principlesfor-state-and-local-leaders-in-responding-to-reopening-and-recovering-fromcovid-19.html.
- 136. Hutchins et al., "Protection of Racial/Ethnic Minority Populations During an Influenza Pandemic," *American Journal of Public Health*, October 2009, http://pubmed.ncbi.nlm. nih.gov/19797739.
- 137. Margerison-Zilko et al., "Health Impacts of the Great Recession: A Critical Review," *Current Epidemiology Reports*, February 3, 2016, http://ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/ PMC4880023.
- Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System, "Report on the Economic Well-Being of U.S. Households in 2018 - May 2019," May 28, 2019, http://pubmed.ncbi.nlm. nih.gov/19797739.
- 139. Bailey et al., "Structural Racism and Health Inequities in the USA: Evidence and Interventions," *Lancet*, April 8, 2017, http://thelancet.com/journals/lancet/article/ PIIS0140-6736(17)30569-X/fulltext; and Hye Jin Rho, Hayley Brown, and Shawn Fremstad, "A Basic Demographic Profile of Workers in Frontline Industries," Center for Economic and Policy Research, April 2020, http://cepr.net/wp-content/ uploads/2020/04/2020-04-Frontline-Workers.pdf.
- 140. Rubin et al., "Counting a Diverse Nation: Disaggregating Data on Race and Ethnicity to Advance a Culture of Health," PolicyLink, 2018, http://policylink.org/sites/default/files/ Counting\_a\_Diverse\_Nation\_08\_15\_18.pdf.
- 141. Marrisa Korn and Heather Howard, "Equitable Recovery Strategies," State Health and Value Strategies, July 21, 2020, http://shvs.org/equitable-recovery-strategies.
- 142. Margerison-Zilko et al., "Health Impacts of the Great Recession."
- 143. Farberman et al., "The Impact of Chronic Underfunding on America's Public Health System: Trends, Risks, and Recommendations, 2020," Trust for America's Health, April 2020, http://tfah.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/04/ TFAH2020PublicHealthFunding.pdf.
- 144. Country Health Rankings and Roadmaps, "Paid Sick Leave Laws," June 3, 2020, http:// countyhealthrankings.org/take-action-to-improve-health/what-works-for-health/ strategies/paid-sick-leave-laws; Country Health Rankings and Roadmaps, "Paid Family Leave" August 6, 2018, http://countyhealthrankings.org/take-action-to-improvehealth/what-works-for-health/strategies/paid-family-leave; OECD.Stat, "Minimum Relative to Average Wages of Full-Time Workers," accessed August 25, 2020, http:// stats.oecd.org/Index.aspx?DataSetCode=MIN2AVE; and Tomer et al., "Digital Prosperity: How Broadband Can Deliver Health and Equity to All Communities," Brookings, February 27, 2020, http://brookings.edu/research/ digital-prosperity-how-broadband-can-deliver-health-and-equity-to-all-communities.
- 145. Phelps Manatt and LLP Phillips, "Medicaid's Impact on Health Care Access, Outcomes and State Economies," Robert Wood Johnson Foundation, February 1, 2019, http:// rwjf.org/content/rwjf/en/library/research/2019/02/medicaid-s-impact-on-health-careaccess-outcomes-and-state-economies.html.

- 146. Peter Daszak, "Where Coronaviruses Come From," interview by Shawna Williams, Scientist, January 24, 2020, http://the-scientist.com/news-opinion/ where-coronaviruses-come-from-67011.
- 147. Amesh Adalja and Thomas Inglesby, "Broad-Spectrum Antiviral Agents: A Crucial Pandemic Tool," *Expert Review of Anti-infective Therapy*, 17, no. 7 (2019): 467–70, http://doi.org/10.1080/14787210.2019.1635009; and Jennifer Kahn, "How Scientists Could Stop the Next Pandemic Before It Starts," *New York Times Magazine*, April 21, 2020, http://nytimes.com/2020/04/21/magazine/pandemic-vaccine.html.